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House passes reconciliation package; 
NALC activism defeats two attacks 

aimed at letter carrier benefits 
On May 22, the House narrowly passed the Republicans’ One Big 

Beautiful Bill Act (H.R. 1) by a vote of 215–214–1 (the last figure repre-
senting a “present” vote). This was the first major step in the budget 
reconciliation process, which allows the Republican-led Congress to 
fast-track sweeping budget cuts aimed at reducing federal programs 
and spending.

As it relates to letter carriers, the initial legislation contained harm-
ful provisions, including an across-the-board increase to 4.4 percent 
for all employees’ contributions to the Federal Employees Retirement 
System (FERS) and recalculating retirees’ annuities based on their 
high-5 salary average (instead of high-3). Following aggressive lobby-
ing efforts by NALC and the federal employee community, lawmakers 
removed these two provisions.

Despite our best efforts, a key threat to postal employees did get 
passed in the House: elimination of the FERS Special Annuity Supple-
ment, a crucial benefit for FERS-covered employees who retire before becoming eligible for Social Security at age 62. 

Other anti-federal employee provisions were advanced, including forcing new federal hires to choose between 
at-will employment or paying an increased FERS contribution of 9.4 percent and imposing a fee for Merit Systems 
Protection Board claims and appeals. While these provisions do not affect letter carriers, they are clear attacks on 
job security and union protections for hundreds of thousands of federal employees.

“Passage of this bill and any change to letter carrier retirement benefits is a direct attack on public servants 
who serve every community,” NALC President Brian L. Renfroe said. “NALC strongly condemns the 215 lawmakers 
that voted for legislation that included reductions to retirement benefits for letter carriers.  

“As the bill heads to the Senate, we urge every senator to oppose any letter carrier retirement benefits cuts. 
Letter carriers are employed by an off-budget agency that isn’t funded by taxpayer dollars. We earn our retirement 
benefits through hard work and contribute to them every pay period. We are fighting like hell for what we deserve 
and were promised.”

NALC fights back 
In the fight leading up to the House vote, President 

Renfroe testified before House Committee on Oversight 
and Government Reform (COR) lawmakers at a minor-
ity roundtable to oppose attacks on postal and federal 
retirement benefits and to lay out the harmful effects 
of the provisions. President Renfroe was joined on the 
panel by brothers and sisters from the American Fed-
eration of Government Employees, the International 
Federation of Professional and Technical Engineers and 
the International Association of Fire Fighters.

“Our members are public servants who provide an 
essential service for every single American household 
and business,” Renfroe told the panel. “Our members 
go into public service because it’s a good, stable job with reliable benefits.”

In his testimony, Renfroe emphasized that the Postal Service is an off-budget agency, and its retirement 
system is not taxpayer-funded. “Lawmakers are trying to use hardworking letter carriers and postal employees to 
offset federal spending, even though taxpayers’ dollars have nothing to do with us.

“These proposals won’t make a dent in the deficit. It’s an attack. Plain and simple,” he said.
The roundtable followed instructions laid out in budget reconciliation. The 20 House committees were tasked 

with identifying $4 trillion in total savings, and the oversight committee was instructed to find $50 billion of these 
cuts. As letter carriers know, the oversight committee’s jurisdiction covers federal government oversight, operations 
and personnel, leaving health and retirement benefits especially vulnerable during debate over spending cuts. 

During the April 30 COR committee markup, where these provisions were considered, Rep. Mike Turner (R-OH) cau-
tioned House leadership that he would not support measures that change the goalpost for current federal employees. 

“I believe that making changes to pension retirement benefits in the middle of someone’s employment is 
wrong,” Turner said. “Employee benefits are not a gift. They are earned.” 

His public opposition paved the way for the ultimate removal of some of the harmful provisions that would 
affect current postal and federal employees.

As Republican leadership moved to bring the reconciliation bill to the House floor, letter carriers mobilized and 
answered the call to action, while NALC worked closely with lawmakers. This combined action resulted in the removal 
of the provisions that would increase what employees contribute to their pensions and use the high-5 average salary 
(rather than high-3) to calculate annuities. While this is a major victory, remaining engaged and activated is essential.

“Through our collective action, we saw progress in the House with the elimination of two of these harmful pro-
visions,” President Renfroe said. “But the fight isn’t over. It’s time to activate and make sure every senator knows 
NALC members won’t stand for cuts to their retirement benefits. We’re going to keep fighting like hell and finish 
the job.”

Next steps
As this magazine was going to print, H.R. 1 was sent to the Senate, where senators have their own ideas for 

changes to the House-passed bill. The Senate has a tight timeline, with the goal of getting the package to Presi-
dent Trump’s desk by the July 4 recess. 

The Senate, which will require just a simple majority to pass reconciliation (51 votes, instead of the usual 60), 
can remove the elimination of the FERS Special Annuity Supplement from its version of the reconciliation package. 
The Senate’s current makeup is 53 Republicans, 45 Democrats and two independents who caucus with the Demo-
crats. At press time, Senate Homeland Security and Government Affairs Chairman Rand Paul (R-KY) had already 
indicated that he would oppose the measure, further tightening the very thin margin.

Beyond federal workforce impacts, the bill contains numerous provisions that could derail action in the Sen-
ate, including cuts to Medicaid, low-income food and nutrition programs, and clean energy programs, to name 
a few. H.R. 1 also expands tax cuts for corporations and the wealthiest Americans while increasing funding for 
national defense, border security and deportation. The bill is estimated to increase the debt limit by $4 trillion.

Take action
The Senate can remove the elimination of the FERS special annuity supplement from its version of the recon-

ciliation package. Go to nalc.org/action to ask them to oppose any cuts to letter carrier retirement benefits.

USPS names David Steiner  
as next postmaster general

On May 9, the U.S. Postal Service Board of Governors announced the selection of 
David P. Steiner as the 76th postmaster general and CEO of the U.S. Postal Service. 
Steiner is expected to formally assume the role in July, following the resignation of for-
mer Postmaster General Louis DeJoy in March and the interim service of Acting Postmas-
ter General Doug Tulino.

In response, NALC President Brian L. Renfroe released the following statement:
As the union representing 295,000 active and retired letter carriers, NALC 

strongly condemns the selection of David P. Steiner to lead the Postal Service. 
Steiner comes directly from service on FedEx’s board of directors, presenting a 
clear conflict of interest. Steiner didn’t just stroll in from the private sector—he 
comes straight from one of the Postal Service’s top competitors.

His selection isn’t just a conflict of interest—it’s an aggressive step toward hand-
ing America’s mail system over to corporate interests. Private shippers have been waiting to get USPS out 
of parcel delivery for years. Steiner’s selection is an open invitation to do just that.

During his tenure as Waste Management, Inc.’s CEO, Steiner took a stand against unions. He built his 
brand on union-busting, slashing jobs, and replacing workers with machines. He has publicly bragged 
about shrinking the union footprint. Now, he’s being handed the keys to one of the nation’s largest union-
ized employers. At a time when collaboration with workers helped USPS turn a $144 million profit in the 
last quarter of 2024, this decision flies in the face of everything that’s working. 

This isn’t just bad policy—it’s a direct assault on the workers who keep the mail moving and the public 
connected. The damage will hit rural communities hardest, where the Postal Service is a lifeline. And make 
no mistake: if this appointment stands, it threatens 7.9 million jobs tied to the postal industry and univer-
sal service to 340 million Americans.

The nation’s letter carriers are outraged that the Postal Service Board of Governors has chosen an 
anti-union postmaster general with a major conflict of interest. The board has the responsibility to do what 
is best for USPS. This decision is not only a failure in that responsibility but shows open contempt for the 
work of America’s letter carriers and the public good.

2023-2026  
National Agreement  
and implementation 

MOU released
On March 21, 2025, Arbitrator Dennis R. Nolan issued his final and 

binding award, setting the terms of the 2023-2026 National Agree-
ment. Since then, NALC and USPS have been jointly working to pre-
pare the new National Agreement for release, as well as plan for the 
implementation of some new provisions included in the agreement. 

Since the date of the Nolan Award, NALC and USPS have been 
discussing the best course of action to implement some new rules. 
As a result, the parties agreed to the Memorandum of Understand-
ing (MOU) Re: Resolution of Issues Left Open by the Nolan Award 
of March 21, 2025. This MOU explains that some new provisions in 
Article 8 of the National Agreement will take effect on July 1, 2025, 
and that until that date, the language from those sections in the 
2019-2023 National Agreement will remain in place. The specific sec-
tions of the contract that are being implemented on July 1 are fully explained in the MOU.

The online version of the National Agreement and the MOU (M-02009 in NALC’s Materials Reference System) 
are now available on the NALC website.

President Renfroe testifies in Congress, 
outlines urgent health and safety issues

NALC President Brian L. Renfroe testified before the House Education and Workforce Subcommittee on Workforce 
Protections on May 6 at a hearing titled “FECA Reform and Oversight: Prioritizing Workers, Protecting Taxpayer Dollars.” 
The hearing initially focused on the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act (FECA), which safeguards injured letter car-
riers and other federal workers. Other witnesses included Scott Szymendera, Congressional Research Service, Library 
of Congress; Luiz Santos, acting inspector general, U.S. Department of Labor; and Tammy Hull, inspector general, U.S. 
Postal Service. NALC was invited to bring a broader perspective regarding the unique threats letter carriers face.

In his testimony, President Renfroe emphasized the importance of FECA in providing essential financial and 
medical support to federal employees injured on the job. 

“FECA benefits provide critical financial support, allowing them the time to heal and rehabilitate or compen-
sate them for lost wages if they are permanently unable to work,” Renfroe testified. “These benefits are not only a 
safety net—they are a pathway to recovery or stability for those who may never be able to return to their duties.” 

During his testimony, Renfroe highlighted the dual threats of extreme heat and rising levels of crime against 
letter carriers. He referred to his own time delivering in Mississippi, as well as to our members nationwide who are 
vulnerable to all the elements. With climate conditions worsening, letter carriers—many of whom deliver mail on 
foot—face serious risks from heat-related illnesses. His testimony urged enhanced training, improved access to 
hydration, better working conditions to protect workers from dangerous heat exposure, and adoption of a national 
heat standard safety rule, introduced by the Occupational Safety and Health Administration last year.

Unfortunately, physical hazards aren’t limited to weather. Since 2020, violent crimes against postal employees 
have surged, with more than 2,000 assaults or robberies over that period, most of them armed attacks. Tragically, 
five letter carriers have been murdered while on duty since 2022.

While the Postal Service has begun implementing infrastructure upgrades aimed at deterring crime, Renfroe 
stressed that more must be done. He voiced strong support for the bipartisan Protect Our Letter Carriers Act (H.R. 1065), 
and he encouraged Congress to pass this critical legislation to protect letter carriers and deter violent criminals. Aside 
from the importance of protecting the wellbeing of letter carriers, there also is a financial component, he said.

“Reducing these attacks will undoubtedly reduce workplace injuries and associated workers’ compensation 
costs,” he stated.

At the hearing, Renfroe also addressed systemic challenges that letter carriers face in accessing FECA benefits—chief 
among them, finding qualified health care providers. He expressed NALC’s strong support for the bipartisan Improving 
Access to Workers’ Compensation for Injured Federal Workers Act (H.R. 3170). Introduced by Reps. Tim Walberg (R-MI) and 
Joe Courtney (D-CT), this bill would amend FECA to allow nurse practitioners and physician assistants to treat federal work-
ers’ compensation cases—an important step toward improving care access, particularly in underserved areas.

President Renfroe’s full testimony is available at nalc.org.

USPS Oversight hearing
On April 30, the House Committee on Appropriations Subcommittee on Financial Services and General Govern-

ment (FSGG) held a hearing focused on the essential role of the Postal Service and its challenges. 
At the hearing, USPS Inspector General Tammy Hull testified on a broad range of issues pertaining to the 

agency. Committee members underscored the critical need for the Postal Service to modernize and maintain its 
facilities and to ensure reliable mail service. 

Notable topics discussed included crimes against letter carriers on the job, enhanced protections for postal 
employees, financial stability of the agency, and privatization. 

At the hearing, FSGG Vice Chairman Nick LaLota (R-NY) expressed strong support for the Protect Our Letter Carriers Act 
(H.R. 1065), which would deter these crimes by providing funding to modernize and replace lock-and-key infrastructure, 
increase prosecution rates for perpetrators and standardize sentencing guidelines for those found guilty of these crimes.

“Since 2020, over 2,000 carriers have been assaulted or robbed,” LaLota said. “Shockingly, a mere 14 percent 
of those incidents wind up being prosecuted. In one case, a carrier was robbed at gunpoint, and the criminal got 
just 30 days. The safety of our postal workers shouldn’t depend on geography or a prosecutor’s discretion.” 

In her testimony, Hull stressed that supervisors must stay closely connected to carriers and remain responsive 
to safety needs, especially in underserved and high-crime neighborhoods.

“NALC appreciates Rep. LaLota for bringing attention to this critical issue,” President Renfroe said. “No letter 
carrier should be the victim of a crime or assault. NALC urges Congress to pass the Protect Our Letter Carriers Act, 
which will keep letter carriers safer and finally put a stop to this disturbing uptick in crime against letter carriers.”

The Postal Service’s profitability issue was another focal point. Hull’s testimony highlighted the unique finan-
cial obligations of the Postal Service and the need to better invest the sizable funds reserved for retiree benefits. 

Regarding privatization, members from both sides of the aisle rejected the idea and cited the agency’s critical 
service and constitutional roots. 

NALC will continue monitoring the subcommittee’s actions related to letter carriers and the Postal Service. 

Food drive a success
On Saturday, May 10, letter carriers across the United States could be 

counted on to display concern, compassion and commitment to their postal 
customers—and to the communities in which they serve—by participating in 
the Letter Carriers’ Stamp Out Hunger® Food Drive, the nation’s largest one-
day food collection effort. NALC branches deliver these collections to local 
food banks, helping to feed the hungry in those communities. 

“It is gratifying to see so many letter carriers and other volunteers con-
tribute their time and energy to make such an impact on their local commu-
nities year after year,” NALC President Brian L. Renfroe said. “We know that 
the recipients appreciate it.”

About 1 in 5 Americans, including millions of children, senior citizens and 
veterans, are unsure where their next meal will come from. The May food drive 
helps to relieve shortages of food that local pantries experience in spring after 
winter holiday donations have been depleted. And when summer arrives, most 
school meal programs are not available, so the need for food grows.

Since NALC’s first national food drive in 1993, active and retired letter carriers, with the help of volunteers, 
have collected a total of 1.94 billion pounds of food leading up to this year’s drive. While the total for this year 
won’t be announced until the July edition of The Postal Record, anecdotal reports pointed to another great year.

“Everybody needs a little help every now and then,” Addie Harford, Gainesville, FL Branch 1025 president, told 
her local ABC TV affiliate. “We give back to our food banks because we are out there every day, and we see how 
hard it is, and we just want to contribute back to our community.”

“It’s a great event that they do for us every year,” Devin Scott, treasurer of the Billings, MT Family Service Board, 
said. “We’re very appreciative they put this on for us. We get great results, and we have an amazing community that 
does this for us.” During his interview by local TV station Q2, Scott pointed out that the food and money donations 
add up: “We raise thousands of pounds of food every year. … The cash donations give us the ability to purchase fresh 
food, fresh produce and everything else. It’s so meaningful to what we’re able to provide everybody.”

Officials from St. Mary’s Food Bank in Phoenix, AZ, told the local ABC TV affiliate that they were especially 
appreciative of the food drive results this year because they expect to lose out on more than a million pounds of 
food this summer because of recent government cuts. 

“As letter carriers, we’re very proud of the work we do,” Sacramento, CA Branch 133 Secretary Jeff Bishop told 
his local NBC TV affiliate. “We’re very honored to be able to give back to the communities that we live in, the com-
munities that we work in.” Bishop added that he looks forward to the drive each year and knows the difference 
each donation can make. “No matter where you are in the country, the feeling is all the same,” he said. “You know 
that that you are making an absolute impact in someone else’s life.”

“It’s designed to help feed families across the country, from community to community,” Winston-Salem, NC 
Branch 461 President Wayne Green told his local NBC TV affiliate. 

The annual food drive wouldn’t be possible without the support of our national partners: the U.S. Postal Ser-
vice, the United Food and Commercial Workers International Union, the National Rural Letter Carriers’ Association, 
RR Donnelley, United Way Worldwide, the AFL-CIO, Valpak, Kellanova and CVS Health. These partners help through 
such actions as paying for the specially marked postcards, donating thousands of pounds of food and thousands 
of dollars to food pantries, donating bags that letter carriers distribute to customers, gathering volunteers, or get-
ting out the message about the food drive. 

Branches were asked to report their food drive totals to Headquarters by June 6. The total pounds of food col-
lected, and top branch collections, will be announced in the July issue of The Postal Record. 

NALC priority legislation gain momentum
NALC’s priority resolutions and bills have continued to gain support. The goal is to keep building co-sponsors 

and reach a majority of support in the House and the Senate. They include: 
Anti-privatization resolution (H.Res. 70/S.Res. 147)—This bipartisan resolution expresses the sense of Congress 

that the Postal Service should remain a public, independent institution, not subject to privatization. As this Bulletin 
was going to print, H.Res. 70 had 213 co-sponsors (only five short of the 218 needed to reach a majority).  
S.Res. 147 had seven co-sponsors.

Protect Our Letter Carriers Act (H.R. 1065/S. 463)—This bipartisan bill would deter the increasing crimes and 
assaults committed against letter carriers by modernizing and replacing lock-and-key infrastructure, increasing 
prosecution rates, and standardizing sentencing guidelines. At press time, H.R. 1065 had 123 co-sponsors and  
S. 463 had seven.

Federal Retirement Fairness Act (H.R. 1522)—This bipartisan bill would allow federal employees, including let-
ter carriers, who started their federal service in non-career positions (city carrier assistants, transitional employ-
ees, part-time flexibles) to buy back that time and make it creditable toward their retirement. At press time,  
H.R. 1522 had 102 co-sponsors. 

All letter carriers are encouraged to visit nalc.org/action to ask their members of Congress to co-sponsor these 
critical priorities. 

David Steiner

Newark, DE 
Branch 1977

President Renfroe at the Capitol Hill roundtable on May 14

President Renfroe testifies before the House subcommittee on May 6. Also pictured are, from l:  
Scott Szymendera, analyst in disability policy at the Congressional Research Service, Library of Congress;  
Luiz Santos, acting inspector general, U.S. Department of Labor; and Tammy Hull, inspector general, U.S. Postal Service.


